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Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) Update 

 
SUMMARY: 

Update to the City Commission on the development of the City’s Electric Utility IRP 

 
BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION: 

 

Resource Plans are an important element in planning for future sources of energy and capacity 
by an electric utility.  Integrated Resource Plans blend both supply-side options with demand-side 
options to develop a roadmap of preferred options for meeting customer needs and serve as a 
guide in building the utility’s portfolio.  Factors considered while developing an IRP include system 
load growth, carbon reduction goals, generation and demand reduction technology alternatives 
and costs, fuel availability and prices, market capacity and energy prices, market economics, 
operations and maintenance costs, etc. 
  
In 2018 City’s electric utility developed a Resource Plan as a part of its Generation and 
Transmission Improvement Program (GTIP) which served as a roadmap for types of electric 
generation technologies that were available in the market and identified a recommended path 
forward for the City’s electric utility supply portfolio.  At that time City’s electric utility had no formal 
resource plan and time was of the essence in formalizing a path forward in response to 
deteriorating transmission system and power plant reliability.  The 2018 Resource Plan identified 
solar photovoltaic energy as a preferred resource option and served as a significant driver in City’s 
subsequent decision to contract for 36.55 MW of solar power from the Florida Municipal Power 
Agency (FMPA).  The 2018 Resource Plan also formally recognized the need for the electric utility 
to implement a second tie line to the regional transmission grid as a preferred alternative to 
improve transmission reliability, a project which is underway today.  
 
It has now been four years since the completion of the 2018 Resource Plan.  Resource Plans are 
not static tools and should be refreshed from time to time allow for corrections in course that may 
be warranted as new technologies emerge, economic conditions change, customer needs 
change, etc.  The next evolution of the plan is to include demand-side options to allow for a plan 
that recognizes demand-side alternative as a contributor to meeting future system needs. 
 
At the June 28, 2022 City Commission meeting Horizons Energy was selected to assist the City 
in developing the IRP.  Together with the City’s electric utility staff, with participation of the Electric 
Utility Advisory Board members, Horizons Energy is underway with the process of producing 2022 
IRP. Horizons Energy Staff will provide an update on the model results to date and seek input 
from the City Commission on the contemplated path to reduced CO2 emissions associated with 
meeting the City’s electric utility needs. 
 



 

 
  

 

 
MOTION: 

N/A 

 
ATTACHMENT(S): 

Fiscal Impact Analysis N/A  
Horizons Energy Presentation 
 


